VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 17 May

2001

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Professor Margaret Buck, Penelope, Viscountess Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Mrs Anne Heseltine, Mr Rick Mather, Mr Peter Rogers, Mr Jonathan Scott, Mr Antony Snow, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Assistant Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Senior Chief Curator).

Immediately before the meeting the members of the Board had visited the British Galleries and there was a brief opportunity before the meeting began to ask questions of Mr Christopher Wilk, Curator of the British Galleries.

The Chairman welcomed Mark Jones to his first meeting of the Board of Trustees, since taking up the post of Director on 1 May. 

1.
Masterplan for the Victoria and Albert Museum


Trustees received a presentation on the Masterplan report, prepared by DEGW, from Mrs Gwyn Miles and Mr Stephen Greenberg.

2. 
Matters Arising

· The Director reminded Trustees that, following the Chancellor’s announcement in the Budget Statement, the law on VAT had been changed in order to facilitate free entry to museums in line with Government policy.  The Government also intended to provide compensatory funding in lieu of charges from 1 December 2001.  Following the Trustees decision at the last meeting to introduce free admission for adults as soon as possible, and in any event by the end of 2001, a public announcement to this effect had been made on 1 May.  The Director proposed, and the meeting agreed, that the start date for free admission should be 22 November, to coincide with the opening of the British Galleries.
· Mr Close and Dr Swallow reported that it was hoped that the difficult discussions on the legal and financial issues concerning the proposed purchase by the V&A of the silver-gilt Reliquary Statuette of St Sebastian would be resolved in the near future. 
3.
Code of Best Practice for Trustees

The Board approved the draft updated Code attached to the document circulated for the meeting.

4. Chairman’s Report

The Chairman reported that she had approved on the Board's behalf the loan of a Jar shaped Buddhist Reliquary dating from 200BC for exhibition at the Nara National Museum, Japan. She reported further on proposals for consultation on performance assessment for Board Members of DCMS sponsored NDPBs. The Chairman drew attention to the recent article in the Evening Standard regarding the proposed change in status of the Friends of the V&A under the governance of the Board of Trustees. At the request of the Chairman, Mr Close reported on an article concerning vandalism in the Museum that Trustees could expect to see in the following day’s Evening Standard.  He confirmed that there had been a number of instances of vandalism to objects at South Kensington and that actions had been taken to stop it happening.

5. Director’s Report

The Board noted the Director’s report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:  

· The recent joint launch of the British Galleries and Tate Britain in New York had been  successful.
· The task force on the future of regional Museums set up by the Secretary of State was due to report shortly.
6.
Proposed Major Purchase by the Museum


The Board agreed to the proposed purchase of a 17th century German Armorial Travelling Desk.
7.
Proposed Major Loans by the Museum


The Board approved the loan of the following objects:

· Interview between Charles II and Nell Gwynn, as witnessed by Evelyn by Edward Matthew Ward, from the John Jones Bequest, for exhibition at the National Portrait Gallery, London, and The Yale Center for British Art, Connecticut.
· Pair of Candlesticks by Giambattista Boucheron, from the John Jones Bequest, for exhibition at the Palazzo Reale, Milan. 
· Christ Crowned with Thorns by Sir Anthony van Dyck, from the Bequest of the Reverend Alexander Dyce, for exhibition at The Art Museum, Princeton, USA, and The Barber Institute for Fine Arts, University of Birmingham.

· God the Father by Taddeo Zuccaro, retouched by Rubens, from the Bequest of the Reverend Alexander Dyce, for exhibition at the National Gallery of Scotland, Edinburgh and the Djanogly Art Gallery, Nottingham
.

8. Reports from Committees 
Development

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:
· New Patrons since February had brought the total number up to 90.

· The search for a replacement for the Head of Trusts and Foundations in the Development Office, was already underway and it was hoped to fill the post by the end of June.

· In addition to the events listed in the Paper, two breakfasts were being arranged on 14 and 15 June as part of the Grosvenor House Art and Antiques Fair, with invitation lists compiled in conjunction with Sotheby's and Mallets.

· The Director of Development had recently married and was now called Lucy Blythe. 

Bethnal Green Museum
The Board noted that:

· Recently there had been some discussion about the name of the Museum, and how appropriate it would be in the light of plans for the future development of the Museum.

· An application for EU funding under the Single Regeneration Budget had been submitted through the London Borough of Tower Hamlets.
Buildings Strategy
The Board noted that:

· On the Masterplan, the Committee had discussed the need to develop the means of ensuring high and consistent standards of visual quality throughout the Museum, to establish clearly the relationship between the Spiral and the rest of the Masterplan and to develop an effective and well co-ordinated strategy for both PR and Fundraising.

· On the British Galleries, two further Galleries had been handed over since the last meeting and it was planned that they should all be handed over eight weeks before the opening.  There had been some improvement in the contractor's performance and the November 22 opening date was confirmed.

· Following the withdrawal of the initial application to HLF, a revised application for the V&A/RIBA Project was under preparation for submission by December, including the development of the new Architecture Gallery. 

Collections


The Board noted that:

· the newly formed Committee had held its first meeting on 14 May.  It was planned that in future proposed loans would be presented to the Collections Committee and reported on at the next Board Meeting.
9. Any other business
· The Chairman reported that Mrs Sutherland was shortly to begin maternity leave and wished her luck. 
